

Buckinghamshire Council Health & Adult Social Care Select Committee

Minutes

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE HEALTH & ADULT SOCIAL CARE SELECT COMMITTEE HELD ON THURSDAY 25 NOVEMBER 2021 IN THE OCULUS, BUCKINGHAMSHIRE COUNCIL, GATEHOUSE ROAD, AYLESBURY HP19 8FF, COMMENCING AT 10.00 AM AND CONCLUDING AT 12.30 PM

MEMBERS PRESENT

J MacBean, S Adoh, P Birchley, M Collins, P Gomm, T Green, C Heap, H Mordue, C Poll, G Sandy, R Stuchbury, A Turner, S Morgan, J Wassell and Z McIntosh

OTHERS IN ATTENDANCE

Mrs E Wheaton, Dr J O'Grady, Mr D Williams and Dr T Kenny

Agenda Item

1 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE/CHANGES IN MEMBERSHIP

Apologies were received from Cllr Liz Walsh.

2 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Cllr Chris Poll declared an interest in item 7 as his son was employed by Buckinghamshire Healthcare NHS Trust in the spinal injuries department.

3 MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on Thursday 30th September 2021 were agreed as a correct record.

The Chairman updated the Committee on the actions from the last meeting.

- Page 7 Adult Social Care Winter Plan the national ASC Winter Plan had just been published so ASC colleagues were currently considering the local plan in relation to this.
 The plan would be circulated to the Committee once completed.
- Page 7 GP Access. This was discussed at the recent Health & Wellbeing Board meeting alongside a paper which had been produced by the CCG. The Chairman encouraged Members to view the webcast of this meeting and listen to the discussion.
- Page 8 Local Directory of Services used by 111 service Caroline Capell, Director of Winter Planning, had responded to say that BHT had completed a lot of the work as part

of Winter preparation. This would continue to be an ongoing process as all services/providers need to be reviewed every year and a pathway had now been set-up for this.

 Page 8 – involvement of local pharmacists in developing the Winter plan – the chief officer for the local pharmaceutical committee attended the recent Health & Wellbeing Board meeting as part of the winter plan discussions. Colleagues from primary care publicly thanked the support that local pharmacists had provided, and continue to provide, to the local population.

4 PUBLIC QUESTIONS

There were no public questions submitted for this meeting.

5 CHAIRMAN'S UPDATE

The Chairman updated Members on the following:

Members of the Inquiry Group looking into Primary Care Networks had met to discuss
the scoping document. A meeting with the Clinical Commissioning Group's Head of
Primary Care Network Development and Delivery was taking place at the beginning of
December. Further evidence gathering sessions would take place in January/February.

6 FUTURE GP AND HEALTHCARE SERVICES IN BUCKINGHAM

The Chairman updated Members on the future plans for primary care in Buckingham.

The public consultation closed on 16th November 2021. The Chairman had submitted a formal response on behalf of the HASC Select Committee which highlighted a number of concerns, including the lack of an Equality Impact Assessment (EIA) and a request that the end of consultation report be presented at a future Committee meeting.

7 BUCKINGHAMSHIRE HEALTHCARE NHS TRUST'S CLINICAL STRATEGY

The Chairman welcomed Mr D Williams, Director of Strategy, Buckinghamshire Healthcare NHS Trust and Dr T Kenny, Director of Clinical Partnership, to the meeting.

During their presentation, the following main points were made.

- Surveys with various key stakeholders and focus groups had been undertaken to help inform the strategy.
- The strategy outlines a commitment to quality of care, with the aim of maintaining the CQC's outstanding rating for compassionate care and to move the Trust's overall rating to outstanding.
- The core of strategy was also to improve the health & wellbeing of all Buckinghamshire communities and to help to keep older people at home for longer.
- The Trust was one of the biggest employers across the county and the workforce was a heart of what it does. Staff wellbeing was a priority for the Trust.
- The strategy aligns with the requirements put in place in light of the Covid-19 pandemic.
- A new paediatric department would be opening in April 2022.
- The clinical strategy aimed to provide emergency services on one site and then planned services on another site.
- The Trust was developing a community diagnostic hub at Amersham Hospital which would have extended hours and would move to 12 hours, 7 days a week, as necessitated

- by demand in the fullness of time.
- The strategy also focussed on more Integration of community services so people with long-term health conditions could live more independently.
- A new innovation centre would be opening to extend research, especially in terms of spinal injury care. The Trust aimed to be nationally and internationally renowned for rehabilitation services for spinal injury patients.
- Investment in digital care would help to ensure a better patient experience with more co-ordinated patient records and more services available online (as appropriate).
- An Expression of interest had been made to the Government's national hospital
 infrastructure programme to invest in new facilities to care for Buckinghamshire's
 existing and growing population. Further details would be available in the New Year
 once a decision had been made. The public would be engaged on the options as these
 were developed.

During the discussion, Members asked the following questions.

- A Member asked for clarification around the difference between a Trauma Centre and a Trauma Unit. Dr Kenny explained that a trauma centre would handle the more serious illnesses that need more interventions, for example, cardiothoracic surgery patients. A trauma unit would handle less complicated issues, such as broken limbs.
- In response to questions about health inequalities, Mr Williams explained that waiting lists would be monitored by ethnicity and deprivation quintile to ensure inclusiveness.
 The Trust had commissioned Healthwatch Bucks to work with individual groups to help improve inclusive care.
- The Healthy Communities strategy was directly linked to health inequalities and each service within the Trust had been asked to outline their contribution to reducing health inequalities.
- Members agreed to consider reviewing health inequalities as part of the Committee's future work programme.
- A Member raised concerns about the planned housing developments in Buckinghamshire and the increased demand for healthcare services. Mr Williams confirmed that the Trust were partners on the Council's Growth Board.
- The Chairman raised concerns about changes in primary care and cited the recent proposed closure of the surgery in Long Crendon and the proposed future primary care services in Lace Hill, Buckingham and emphasised the importance of healthcare planning.
- A Member raised concerns around digital technology and accessibility of services, particularly for the most vulnerable patients. Mr Williams confirmed that face to face appointments were still being offered but he said that a lot of patients, who responded to the survey, said that they prefer virtual appointments, as it fits in better with their lifestyle.
- A Member commented that providing a good workplace for staff is not mentioned in the strategy. Dr Kenny advised that the report focuses primarily on services provided to patients, but a comprehensive work programme for staff ('Thrive') was in place to ensure staff wellbeing.
- A Member expressed concern that the recent surveys were carried out digitally and, therefore, excluded patients who have difficulties with accessing digital services. Dr Kenny explained that voluntary groups helped to distribute surveys and a number of focus groups were held to enable deeper conversations with specific groups.
- Mr Williams acknowledged that more work needed to be done to ensure all patients
 were well represented and reiterated that gaining feedback was a continual activity.
 Feedback was gained through the national inpatient surveys, the Friends and Family
 survey and through compliments and complaints made directly to the Trust. There were

also patient engagement groups who provided invaluable feedback on patient experiences. The Chairman suggested that these sources needed to be referenced and reflected in the strategy document.

- The importance of population health management had been highlighted throughout the pandemic. Dr Kenny went on to say that the development of primary care networks had led to more collaborative working practices between primary and acute services.
- The importance of the care navigator role in working with the Hospital Discharge team was acknowledged.

The Chairman thanked Dr Kenny and Mr Williams for attending and summarised that the development of the Buckinghamshire, Oxfordshire and Berkshire West Integrated Care System (BOB ICS) would be key to delivering the clinical strategy, along with the Trust's Estates Strategy, development and delivery of the Primary Care Networks and the strengthening of services within the community. The Chairman confirmed that the Committee would be keeping a close eye on the strategy as it developed.

8 DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC HEALTH ANNUAL REPORT

The Chairman welcomed Dr Jane O'Grady, Director of Public Health, Buckinghamshire Council and explained that reviewing the Director of Public Health's annual report was part of the Committee's remit.

During the discussion, the following main points were made.

- The annual report focussed on domestic violence and abuse and a wide range of stakeholders were involved in bringing the report together.
- Domestic violence and abuse was often unrecognised and under-reported.
- It was everyone's responsibility to look out for signs of domestic violence and to take appropriate action to safeguard those affected.
- A Member commented that there was a lack of understanding around the services available for children and that the Children and Adolescent Mental Health Service (CAMHS) was struggling to cope with the demand for their services. The Director of Public Health explained that the annual report shines a light on a specific issue and the recommendations were shared with partners for them to develop into action plans.
- A Member asked about the funding available for tackling this issue. The Director of Public Health responded that funding came out of the Community Safety team budget.
- A Member commented that the strategy needed to be embedded in order to make the
 necessary changes. The Director of Public Health explained that the strategy was owned
 by all the key partners and an action plan would be developed by the Domestic Abuse
 Board. She confirmed that it was a priority for the council.
- A Member expressed concern about the data collection methods to which the Director of Public Health explained that one of the recommendations was specifically focussed on improving data collection.
- A Member felt that the fear of children being taken away from them was a major factor in people not reporting domestic abuse and families need to be reassured.
- A local campaign would be developed in line with the national campaigns.

The Chairman thanked the Director of Public Health for her presentation.

9 HEALTHWATCH BUCKS UPDATE

Ms Z McIntosh, Chief Executive, Healthwatch Bucks updated the Committee on the latest activities and made the following main points.

- The Covid-19 vaccine report had now been published and a response had been received from the Clinical Commissioning Group.
- Access to NHS Dentists was still one of the key areas of concern raised by the public. A
 Member commented on the charges for PPE being added to the patient's bill and it was
 agreed that this should not be charged for. The Chairman suggested this issue be raised
 with key partners when dentistry was reviewed again by the Committee.
- A report on remote blood pressure monitoring would be published soon.
- A piece of work around cancer services was currently being undertaken.
- Hospital waiting times were being reviewed across the Healthwatch's covering the Buckinghamshire, Oxfordshire and Berkshire West Integrated Care System.

10 WORK PROGRAMME

The Committee discussed the items for the next meeting and agreed to add Buckinghamshire Healthcare NHS Trust's proposal on the future of community hubs at Marlow and Thame Community Hospitals. As this was a new item for the February meeting, the Chairman said that she would review the work programme and make any necessary changes. The discussions around future plans for primary care in Buckingham may also need to come to the February meeting, but this had yet to be confirmed.

11 DATE OF NEXT MEETING

The next meeting is due to take place on Thursday 3rd February 2022 at 10am.